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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 12, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Open Space and Ecology Management Analyst Pontecorvo
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of January 11, 2007 Regular Meeting


Chairman Hunter drew attention to the next-to-last paragraph on Page 5 and suggested changing the first sentence to read:  “Commissioner Hunter observed that small lots create unique situations in Brisbane.”

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of January 25, 2007 Regular Meeting

3. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 8, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to approve the Consent Calendar with the amendment proposed by Chairman Hunter.  The motion was unanimously approved with respect to the January 25 minutes and 4 - 0 - 1 with respect to the January 11 and February 8 minutes (Commissioner Maturo abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter said the Planning Commission received notification that the Baylands Community Advisory Group meeting will be meeting on April 17 at 7:00 p.m. at the Brisbane Community Center.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  418-420 Monterey Street; Design Permit DP-1-07, Use Permit UP-1-07, and Setback Exception Modification SE-1-07; new duplex as part of a mixed-use project with landing extending into 5-ft. rear setback for stairways; Deilly Echeverri, applicant; Vijay Singh, owner; APN 007-271-020 & -170


Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant has not yet submitted revised plans.  He recommended continuing the matter indefinitely.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that June 6, 2007 is the deadline for acting on this application.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.


Susan Fraune, owner of  the adjoining property at 416 Monterey Street, thanked the Planning Commission.  She noted that she and many of her neighbors are interested in this application.  Because of her business demands and travel schedule, Ms. Fraune requested that the next meeting on the project be held on or after May 24.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a letter from Dolores Gomez dated March 8 and a letter from Ms. Fraune dated March 5.


Community Development Director Prince explained that the City needs to take action on or before June 6, and the next meeting might need to be held before May 24 if the applicant is ready.  He said Ms. Fraune will receive notification and will be able to submit written comments.


Chairman Hunter noted that the Planning Commission will hold two regular meetings before May 24, on both April 26 and May 10.  He asked staff to work with the applicant to schedule the next meeting on the project.


Commissioner Lentz suggested that Ms. Fraune check with staff periodically to find out when the matter will be coming back to the Commission.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to continue this matter indefinitely, but no later than the June 6, 2007 processing deadline.  The motion was unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  Green Building Requirements


Senior Planner Tune said the Open Space and Ecology Committee has developed a proposed green building ordinance for Brisbane that would apply to City-sponsored projects of 5,000 square feet or more of conditioned space; new commercial projects, additions, and interior remodels of 10,000 square feet or more; tenant improvements of any size in buildings subject to the ordinance; residential projects of 20 or more units; and mixed-use projects that include at least 10,000 square feet of commercial space or at least 20 dwelling units.  He explained that under the green building ordinance, developers of such projects would be required to submit professionally prepared documentation using standardized rating systems to determine if sufficient green building measures are included.  Senior Planner Tune noted that checklists using the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) rating systems developed by the U.S. Green Building Council will be used for commercial buildings, and the guidelines developed by the Alameda County Waste Management Authority and Build It Green, a non-profit organization, are attached to the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune stated that after the initial review and approval of a project, compliance with the green building ordinance will be reconfirmed prior to issuance of building permits, during construction, and before final inspection.  Developers will be required to submit green building documentation along with any application for a planned development permit, use permit, or design permit for a covered project.


Senior Planner Tune said that staff recommends clarifying the timing of the permit process throughout the ordinance, and that the sections of the zoning ordinance dealing with these permits be amended to specifically require submittal of the required green building compliance documentation in order to complete the application for processing.  He noted that staff also has suggestions regarding the definitions in the section on waivers and exemptions.  He drew attention to staff’s red-lined version showing the revisions proposed by staff.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Open Space and Ecology Committee is proposing one new policy and four new programs in the Conservation Element of the General Plan that specifically address green building.


Commissioner Lentz asked who will be the City’s green building compliance official.  Director Prince responded that the City will most likely utilize the current contracted building consultant firm to provide that service.


City Attorney Toppel stated that the ordinance defines the Community Development Director as the City’s compliance official.  He said experts in the field will be used to evaluate documentation submitted by applicants.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the current consultants were qualified to review the LEED checklist.  Director Prince responded that the consultant indicated his firm could provide the necessary expertise.  City Attorney Toppel commented that as green building gains greater acceptance, more architects and consultants are gaining green building experience and becoming LEED-certified.  He added that the ordinance provides flexibility for the City to consider other qualifications and experience.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the Open Space and Ecology Committee had reviewed the changes proposed by the staff.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the revisions had not been reviewed by the Committee.  He said the Committee had presented a proposal, which was then reviewed by Community Development Department staff before being taken up by the Planning Commission.  He noted that it is now the Commission’s task to consider the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s proposal and staff’s recommendations in making its own recommendations to the City Council. 


Commissioner Jameel suggested asking the Committee for additional feedback.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that staff had no concerns with the substance of the Committee’s proposal; rather, staff’s concerns pertain to the processing of planning permit applications, with which the Open Space and Ecology Committee has no direct experience.


Commissioner Jameel expressed reservations about deleting the sentence defining sustainability.  Senior Planner Tune explained that staff simply moved that language to the findings and purposes section of the ordinance.  He noted the language explains the intent and goes beyond a mere definition.


Commissioner Maturo asked about the origin of the 20-unit threshold for residential projects.  Senior Planner Tune replied that he did not know the basis for that threshold.  He stated that 10,000 square feet for commercial projects is a threshold under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).


Chairman Hunter noted that the proposed ordinance would cover residential projects that increase the number of units by 20 or more.  He commented that it might make more sense to apply the ordinance to projects that result in 20 or more total units.  City Attorney Toppel said he understood that the number 20 applies to the number of the increase, not the total.  He explained that economic feasibility was a factor the committee considered. 


Commissioner Maturo stated that she had concerns about the hardship issues and exemptions.


Chairman Hunter observed that in addition to design, construction, and operation, siting of buildings is important in green building practice, and he recommended adding siting as a factor.


Chairman Hunter commented that green building was not well known in 1994 when the General Plan was adopted.  He suggested keeping this in mind when reviewing existing provisions of the General Plan.


Chairman Hunter noted that although the square footage thresholds are based on conditioned space, it might be appropriate to apply green building practices to an entire building, such as a warehouse, rather than focusing on the conditioned portion.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the amount of conditioned space is the trigger for applying the ordinance, but green building practices would be required for the entire covered structure.


Senior Planner Tune said a building shell of 10,000 square feet or more would be covered by the ordinance, and he referred to the definition of covered projects.  He noted that any tenant improvements within a covered building would also have to comply with the ordinance.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that when the Open Space and Ecology Committee was developing the ordinance, there were no other cities that had adopted a green building ordinance for both commercial and residential projects, and he asked if that was still the case.  City Attorney Toppel said he thought Brisbane was taking a lead in this area.  Commissioner Lentz asked if any cities had faced court challenges of their green building ordinance, and City Attorney Toppel responded that he was not aware of any.  He added that many cities have adopted resolutions or voluntary green building programs.


City Attorney Toppel indicated that local governments can only make changes in the California Building Code to tailor provisions to local conditions based on a series of findings.  He said Brisbane addressed this issue instead by establishing a General Plan policy of green building.  He noted that new language in Conservation Element defines the circumstances under which green building requirements would be imposed, and the City’s green building ordinance implements the General Plan.  City Attorney Toppel stated that as green building has become more accepted, he has become less concerned about the legal defensibility of the proposed ordinance.  


Referring to Item 5 in Section 3.1, Commissioner Lentz suggested using a total of 20 units rather than an increase of 20 units as the threshold.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there had been studies to determine the cost impacts of green building compared to regular buildings.  He expressed interest in a financial analysis to justify the thresholds proposed.  Director Prince recalled that a guest speaker, John Zinner, had indicated that green building was more expensive than conventional building because the supply of green building materials was more limited.  He said this situation has changed significantly over the past couple years, and green building materials are now more readily available.  Director Prince noted that although the up-front costs of green building may be more, they are usually outweighed by the long-term benefits.


Open Space and Ecology Management Analyst Pontecorvo reported that there are a number of studies about the incremental costs of green building.  She estimated that the extra cost may range from 2 to 5 percent, but said the gap is closing as demand increases.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that the proposed ordinance is intended to apply to larger projects where economies of scale can be realized, and the size thresholds make sense for that reason.


City Attorney Toppel said there are two cost elements that need to be considered:  the costs of construction, which may be 2 to 5 percent higher, and the costs of operation, which can be much lower over time because of energy conservation and durability.  Chairman Hunter noted that reduced consumption of resources has an environmental benefit as well.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that hybrid cars typically cost $6,000 to $8,000 more than regular models, and hybrid dealers are now offering substantial discounts to attract buyers because the potential savings are not enough to offset the additional costs.  He said the same is true with residential solar energy systems, where there is still a gap between the initial cost and the long-term savings.


Director Prince observed that there may be a lag time in purchasing hybrid cars because many consumers are waiting until they replace their existing vehicles.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that in taking the lead in promoting green building, Brisbane needs to make sure technology is available at a reasonable cost.  City Attorney Toppel advised that LEED is an established standard.


Analyst Pontecorvo indicated that the Open Space and Ecology Committee discussed the thresholds extensively.  She said the intent was to target larger developers and not impose undue burdens on smaller developers.  She noted that the LEED standards and the residential guidelines provide a range of options from which developers can choose.  Analyst Pontecorvo added that the standards are performance-oriented rather than prescriptive, and there is considerable flexibility.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the Open Space and Ecology Committee looked at thresholds established by other cities.  Analyst Pontecorvo responded that the Committee did consider other jurisdictions’ programs and thresholds.  She noted that the City of Pleasanton uses a 10,000-square-foot threshold for private commercial buildings, consistent with CEQA.


Commissioner Jameel asked if any other city had a 5,000-square-foot threshold for city-sponsored projects.  Analyst Pontecorvo said many cities have a lower threshold for their own buildings than for private commercial projects.  Commissioner Jameel questioned the basis for the 5,000-square-foot threshold.  


Mary Gutekanst, Chairperson of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, said there were several jurisdictions that have adopted a 5,000-square-foot threshold for their own buildings.


City Attorney Toppel acknowledged that the figure was selected somewhat arbitrarily.  He said the City has more latitude to impose green building requirements on projects using public funds, and this threshold is legally defensible.


Chairman Hunter observed that the City can revisit the thresholds and make them more stringent in the future.  Ms. Gutekanst said the Open Space and Ecology Committee supports the idea of reconsidering the thresholds and lowering them over time.  She noted that the Committee hopes that green building will eventually apply to every commercial and residential project, regardless of size, and the Committee’s intent was to give smaller builders time to adjust to the concept.  She added that for the interim, the Committee will probably recommend an incentive program to encourage voluntary compliance.


Ms. Gutekanst stated that the Open Space and Ecology Committee did not find it necessary to review the administrative and process changes recommended by the Community Development Department’s staff.


Commissioner Jameel asked what funding sources are available for City sponsorship of development projects.  City Attorney Toppel cited the Habitat for Humanity project as an example of a project that received financial support from the City.


Commissioner Jameel asked about legal challenges to other cities’ green building programs.  City Attorney Toppel said he was not aware of any such litigation.


Chairman Hunter proposed reviewing the red-lined version provided by staff, and Senior Planner Tune explained the reasons for the recommended revisions.  Commissioners discussed how the provisions would apply to particular commercial and residential projects.  


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern that residential projects could get around the ordinance by building successive additions, each under 20 units.  He suggested setting a threshold of 20 added units or 10,000 square feet.  City Attorney Toppel proposed establishing a time limit to prevent people from dividing a project into a series of segments to avoid compliance.  


Chairman Hunter observed that an alternative might be to require a certain percentage of residential units to comply with green building.  Commissioner Hawawini commented that it would be more practical to apply green building to the entire structure rather than individual units.


City Attorney Toppel indicated that he wanted an opportunity to discuss the proposed administrative changes with staff to consider how they would be implemented.  He said he did not anticipate any substantive revisions.


City Attorney Toppel noted that if submittal of green building documentation is required to complete an application, staff could delay processing of applications until satisfactory documentation is provided, unless the project is eligible for a hardship exemption.  He recommended clarifying an applicant’s right to appeal decisions of the Community Development Department staff to the City Council.  City Attorney Toppel added that the ultimate decision on whether to allow hardship exemptions will be up to the City Council. 


City Attorney Toppel noted that Item C should be deleted from the section on appeals.  In the section on fees, he proposed adding the costs of reviewing green building documentation.


Commissioner Jameel suggested replacing “PD permit” with “planned development permit.”  City Attorney Toppel pointed out that “PD” is defined earlier in that chapter.


Commissioner Jameel noted the references to “Planning Director” should be changed to “Community Development Director” throughout.


The Commission completed its review of the changes recommended by staff.  


Senior Planner Tune said the City Attorney will draft a revised version of the ordinance for the Planning Commission’s consideration at a public hearing.


Chairman Hunter thanked Ms. Gutekanst and staff, including Analyst Pontecorvo, for their input.


Commissioner Lentz expressed appreciation for the efforts of the Open Space and Ecology Committee in developing the green building ordinance.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the General Plan update study session on April 19.  He said the April 19 meeting will focus on the Central Brisbane Subarea.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz commented that the Planning Commission provided good input at the joint meeting with the City Council.  He said he looked forward to seeing how the consultants will incorporate these ideas in developing alternatives for the Baylands Specific Plan EIR. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, adjourn to the special meeting on April 19, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

